
Bishop Samuel F. Coffman  

Victoria Ave., Vineland 

When the war began, it was not 
clear how Mennonites would be 
affected. The hope of most 
Mennonites to continue to live 

quietly and resist enlistment was unsettled by the advent 
of conscription in 1917.  

 

The Military Service Act brought in conscription in 
August.  Following soon after, the Wartime Elections Act 
disenfranchised conscientious objectors. This was new 
legislative territory for both the government and 
Mennonites, and confusion about the implications of 
these Acts was the result.  

 

Taken by surprise, Ontario Mennonite leaders moved 
quickly. A delegation was sent to Ottawa to clarify that 
Mennonites were excepted from the Military Service Act.  

 

Bishop Coffman became the go-between for voluminous 
correspondence with government officials, Mennonite 
leaders, and Mennonites affected by conscription,  
laboriously typing the letters himself.  
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S.F. Coffman’s response to surveillance, 1917 

Today I was favored with a visit from a 
Government officer from Ottawa, who brought a 
report that I had been preaching sermons that 
were discouraging recruiting and production.  

 

Some remarks that we had made when 
encouraging our people to be steadfast in their 
non-resistant faith were dragged from their setting 
and meaning and were sent to the authorities as a 
charge of unpatriotic sentiment. 

 

Such is the condition of affairs today, and we will 
only have to live a life that disproves any such 
adverse criticisms....But above all things we shall 
endeavor to be steadfast in the faith of the 
Gospel... 

 

S.F. Coffman to LJ. Burkholder,  

November 7 1917 
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Ella and Samuel Coffman 

with their children in 

Vineland, 1920s 

Born in the United States, 

Coffman was appointed 

bishop of the Ontario 

Mennonite Conference in 

1903.  

 

S. F. Coffman to Sir Percy Sherwood,  

November 7, 1917 
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